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Our Next Meeting 

Thursday, June 5, 7:30 PM!
Watkins Park Nature Center

Queens, Splits and Problems

At our next meeting we will cover these three topics, the logical follow-up to the short course program and the details that our new members need to know if they are trying to save a laggard colony or want to increase their apiary size.  It always pays to have an extra colony or two around, even if only for experimentation and education.

Our first speaker will be Andrew Ulsamer, from the Beltsville Bee Research Laboratory. Andrew is the Lab’s Resident Queen Expert and has an untold wealth of information regarding selection, artificial insemination and the queen rearing process.
Leigh Walton, BUMBA’S V.P., will follow Andrew’s presentation with a discussion on his home grown queen rearing and nuc production program. Leigh is always glad to share his expertise and “paths to success” with anyone and always willing to help any beekeeper when needed. Needless to say, BUMBA and I are Very Proud of his many accomplishments, creativity, refinements and ability to overcome obstacles. I think we hit about a 75 percent success rate this year on nuc production. Truly a well seasoned beekeeper and another go-to guy.
Veronica’s Story
Veronica Radder, one of our new members, has an interesting bee sting story that she will be telling at the beginning at the meeting. After a little bit of research we came to realize that doctors may not know all there is when it comes to be stings and allergic reactions. Ever had a bad one? You might want to hear her story!

Scott Seccomb

The President’s Smoker

Over the past few weeks I have heard reports of package failures; maybe early packages aren’t a good thing after all. Last year, packages were late, arriving in mid-May and queen failure reports were nil. This year however, it seems like a 50 percent queen failure rate. Everyone I’ve spoken with who got 2 packages, had one fail, those who only got one, had that one fail. Maybe there’s something to that 28 day rule of leaving the queen alone. As difficult as it was to “leave them alone” Leigh and I tried it on the nuc’s we produced this spring and we had a higher queen acceptance rate. Of course the down side to “leave them alone” is the dreaded drone laying colony (either a drone laying queen or a laying worker) if she doesn’t work out. Just another valid point for keeping a couple extra colonies around. 

It’s a Funny Year
This year’s been a little different concerning the nectar flow. For one thing, they just don’t seem to be flying as hard as usual lately. For another, they have been working on both honey supers, filling them straight through, up the middle, instead of filling the bottom one and moving onto the next one. I guess if there was only one super on, they would be forced to fill it, then move up into the next one after we put it on. In years past though, we’ve always added 2 or 3 at a time so we don’t fall behind if they need more room. Another curious thing some of us have noticed is that in some colonies the queen has shut down her laying. Could it be due to the wet and cold season we’ve had so far? Some ideas center around the following: in mid-March the bees really started bringing in the nectar and continued up until about the first or second week in May. Since then it’s been slow, probably due to a lot of nectar being washed out by the rain and flowering forage species not getting enough wet and dry cycles, and warm weather, for their blooms to pop. Even the vetch in the back field still has about 30 percent of the bloom to go, and this is late considering it’s almost June. 
Maybe the queens sensed this reduced intake of nectar and cut back on laying to conserve stores and insure there will be enough stored nectar for survival of the species through swarming. Maybe that’s why I only had 2 swarms this year and it had nothing to do with the clipping and splitting. Leigh and I talked about these strange occurrences and agreed that this year is anything but typical. As you can see, when a pattern we are accustomed to fails to repeat itself the doors of speculation fly wide open That’s what makes beekeeping so interesting, weather and it’s effects on forage they need and we want. As an experiment, Leigh said he’s going to pull some supers off and see if they will fill one at a time and I am going to leave all mine on. I guess we’ll see what happens!   

Thanks to Our Editor!
Not only does David Morris find a way to sift through my meandering scribble, he always comes up with good ideas. Thanks to our Editor, Mr. David Morris, we now have a CD with all the information that the printed Short Course Manual contains, and a whole lot more. There is so much information on this CD that you could spend the next year or so just reading it and a few more years putting it to good use. What a wonderful resource and idea he came up with here. This reference material is invaluable for the new beekeeper to refer to during times of “stuck and troubled”. 
Last night I was talking with Nicole Ballanger about note taking when she took the class. She said she would go home, read her notes, wonder what it all meant, and ask herself, “What did I think I was doing?” None of it made any sense! That’s true in your first year, however in your second year and beyond; all that note taking will begin to come clear and will help you in times of trouble. Whenever we have guest speakers, do yourself a favor and take lots of notes and raise your hands when you have questions. As your beekeeping career matures, you will be referring back to them until it becomes second nature.     

David Morris also donated an observation hive on a long-term loan basis for BUMBA to use in our educational efforts. It’s pretty neat, light and a 2 deep frame unit with feed ports and removable glass. A section could be built that could hold a honey frame on top if desired. A real nice, portable hive! If anyone needs it for educational purposes, give me a call. Thank You David!  
Scott Seccomb

 (Note: I bought it from Walter Kelly, Inc., years ago. My one complaint is that the top cover is not strong enough for the handle; it bends when lifting it, letting out bees. David)

The Troubled Colony
By Scott Seccomb
Just a little update on where you should be in your beekeeping.
The weather has been cold and wet this spring and as a result many honey supers aren't filling as fast as usual, that means frames aren't getting drawn out as fast, as well. When the bees get a chance to get out though, they are really doing their thing.
If you started with packages this April, and all went well with the queen and brood rearing, and you kept the feed on, then it's about time to add the second deep box (brood chamber) of frames, if you haven't already done so. Some colonies probably drew frames like gangbusters and some may have lagged a little behind. This is where your decision making skills come to play; not every colony will be the same. This is why it’s wise to start with 2 colonies and have extra gear on hand. 
The colony will build the brood nest in the shape of a basketball that will eventually be split between the 2 deeps and they will draw out what they need when they need it. A good rule of thumb is to put the second box on when 7 or 8 frames are well on their way to being drawn out with honeycomb. They'll draw out those outside frames when they need them and use them for nectar/honey/pollen stores.  (Editor’s note: Two comments about frames: you can swap drawn frames in the upper brood box for undrawn frames in the bottom box to help get them all drawn. If you are adding drawn honey supers, add two at a minimum, to give bees room for drying thin nectar; consolidate empty frames in the upper box.)
With the reports of slow nectar gathering I have been receiving, it's probably wise to concentrate on getting that top deep box drawn while we still have a bit of summer flow left and leave those frames on the ends to whatever the bees want to do with them; they'll figure it out for themselves. Hopefully any sporadic summer flow, the fall flow, and supplemental feeding you give them will have them well prepared for wintering through.

 Many new members have asked when to put on the honey supers; the answer is “NEXT APRIL!” Your goal is to get them in 2 drawn deeps this year and have them provisioned with about 80 pounds of cured, capped stores by mid-October for the winter months ahead, THAT IS ALL! Since you’re probably feeding anyway, any surplus you might want to remove from frames will be a sugar syrup/nectar blend at best and will be quite lousy to the taste, not to mention you will be stealing what they need for their winter survival. Patience is king with honeybees, if you don't believe me, go ahead, re-invent the wheel like I did and fall behind fast.  

If you started out with nucs this year and they were strong, quality 3 or 5 frame nucs that were acquired in the last few weeks, they should probably be ready for the second deep in a week or so, or maybe now, use your judgment. It just depends on how hard they are flying, population size, the weather, (can’t fly in rain) how fast they’re drawing comb and whether you’re keeping sugar syrup on for them to use for drawing comb during those wet days. By the way, I heard so far, that this is the 4th wettest year on record.  We have had 22.78” of rainfall so far this year. Our yearly average is 41”. 

I've heard many problems with bad queens this year, leading to late starts, drone layers, and slow or no brood production. Again, welcome to the classroom folks, we all go though this. Nothing like baptism by fire, is there? If you simply give them what they need, everything will work, if you let it. It just takes precious time. But, if you have a problem colony, you need to do whatever it takes to turn it around. Again, this is where 2 colonies come into play. In beekeeping, quality comes first, quantity is behind “dead last”, if it's even in sight at all. If you had 2, you could combine the weak or bad one, build one very strong (field force) colony and in the spring split it and turn it into 3 or 4 colonies. Combining and splitting are the most important survival and propagation techniques we use. Read up on them as you'll be splitting next spring if you really want to learn how to build strong colonies. 
If you have a problem with brood production and have replaced the queen, look in on it every week or so until you see eggs or brood, then leave it alone, careful of that queen! Keep the food on and manage the entrance reducer to regulate the flow of bees coming and going. Before you know it, we'll be in a dearth period (July) and any wild swarm or colony could come into your apiary and rob your colonies of their stores and make extra work for you and your bees. 
Learn to read the activity at the entrance, a lot of drones going in and out? Hmmm, wonder what that means? You’re behind the 8 ball here and need to do everything just right to get back on track and get them to 2 provisioned deeps by October. This is a long term thing here; it's only May and I'm talking about October. Like chess, you always need to be thinking way ahead in beekeeping. Best to be a month ahead and prepared than 2 days behind them at any time of the year. Eventually that new queen will displace those laying workers (if you have any) and brood production will pick up quickly. Since the field force in that "bad queen colony” is now low in numbers, or weak, and the whole colony was somewhat dysfunctional for a period of time due to a bad queen, the result will be a large increase in population at the wrong time, when the nectar flow starts winding down. When you feed that weak colony, feed all your colonies to help prevent robbing. A good package by now would have a whole deep drawn out and more and 20 to 30 pounds of stores to feed or support that large brood expansion just ahead. See what I mean about thinking ahead? You’re going to have to keep the food on as much as I hate to say it. I detest feeding, and if you’re smart, you will too.  

This is no time to panic or over-think things. Make sure you've done everything right and give them time. Check in on the problem colonies every week or so until they’re on their feet. Look for single eggs and small, curled up, worker larvae in the bottom of the cell. Look in on the other ones every now and then too just make sure things are progressing smoothly. Read the entrance; lots of bees coming and going (nectar flow dependent) equals a good thing. Lots of drones or just a few workers, better have a look-see. 
Your apiary is the real classroom in beekeeping, not the books, classes and emails. Learn to see what you are looking at when you go into your colonies, don’t just stare at the bees. If you’re confused, make some phone calls or post your questions on the Yahoo Group. We’re always here to help!
CLUB PROGRAMS
BUMBA Web Site!

www.bumbabees.com 

We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration. Put on your thinking caps and talk with Toni Burnham, phang@tonitoni.org, or any BUMBA officer if you have an idea for the web site.

BUMBA FIELD DAY 
Despite the marginal weather, the BUMBA Field Day went off without a hitch. We had plenty of incredibly great food, thanks to new member Peter L’Heureux, lots of colonies to look into and most importantly of all, a packed house of great people. We raffled off a hive with bees, raising funds to help support BUMBA events like the Bladensburg and the University of Maryland days. I thank everyone who helped make the field day possible, we had a lot of fun. 

Scott
Many Thanks to BUMBA Members for Volunteering their Time and Expertise!

This year BUMBA MEMBERS hosted 2 educational beekeeping events: Maryland Day at the University of Maryland and The Amazing Animal Festival at the Bladensburg Waterfront Park. It’s always good to come out with your friends, talk bees, and swap stories. You never know what you’ll learn. For instance, Leigh Walton told me why he doesn’t like the flat queen excluders, the flat ones take away their bee space (depending on your equipment design) and the wood bound style gives it to them on one side and gives them way too much space on the other, allowing for a mess. These bee spaces of course are dependent on the “style” of brood chambers and supers you use. How and/or where is the bee space made in your equipment? I bet most people can’t answer that question!

BUMBA Thanks to …
… Nikki Thompson who got us signed up for the Maryland Day at the University of Maryland; to “Magic” Raymond Chu, Toni Burnham, Victor Plaskett, Glory Ann Pigarut, and the Forbes Family, who were all there to help. This was a huge event with many vendors and visitors. At one point the line to get to the observation hive was about 15 people deep. As usual, young Gretta Forbes did a great job of working the youngsters while everyone else wrangled in the adults. Many thanks to all who helped out at this one, and special thanks for all the hard work Nikki Thompson did to get us in there! 
At the Amazing Animal Festival in Bladensburg, the threat of rain held off a few people until the crowd picked up in the afternoon. Nichole Ballanger, Leigh Walton, Toni Burnham, Nikki Thompson and the Forbes Gang all showed up to help out. One acute observation that Leigh made was that when I was nailing some frames together, some passers by thought it was some kind of a craft workshop and stepped over to see what was going on. This is a great way to get people to the table without even trying, need to remember this one! The greatest part of this day was when a parent bought her little girl up to the table and said ”look at all the bees” to which the girl let out a blood curdling scream. Then 15 seconds later she saw Greta Forbes with a worked bee on her finger eating some honey; and then she said, “Oooh, can I hold her?“ What a sales girl Greta is, worked like a champ! Sometimes a few loose bees can make all the difference! Thanks for all your help folks and it’s always a blast to hang out with you!

Electronic Newsletter

Please inform our editor, David Morris, via email at beefriend@verizon.net, if you are willing to depend on email delivery.
YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/
This is a fantastic tool and has unlimited uses for our club. Until you sign up and check it out, we’ll never know just how much help it can really be. If you haven’t signed up yet, do so and post any questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers. The latest BUMBA newsletters are being placed online as well as photo albums made by members.
MSBA Summer Meeting

Saturday, June 7, 9:30-4:30 PM
Oregon Ridge Nature Center

Cockeysville, MD

MSBA meetings are open to the public, all are invited.
Kim Flottum is the featured guest speaker at the summer meeting of the Maryland State Beekeepers Assoc.  Kim has been the editor of “Bee Culture” Magazine for over 20 years (when it was still known as “Gleanings in Bee Culture”). Kim writes the monthly column “Inner Cover”, has edited both the 40th and 41st editions of “The ABC and XYZ of Bee Culture”, and is the author of the recent book “The Backyard Beekeeper”,  and the soon to be published “The Backyard Beekeeper’s Guide to Making Honey”.  Kim will give two talks, “Beekeeping Math - The Numbers Game All Beekeepers Play” and “Managing Pheromones - Everything you want to, or should know, about pheromones in a honey bee colony”. Kim will also participate in a panel discussion at the end of the day so there will be an opportunity to ask questions.

Directions: Take the Baltimore Beltway, I-695, to I-83 North.  Take exit 20b, and go west on Shawan Road for 1 mile. Turn left onto Beaver Dam Rd and follow the signs to the Nature Center.

CMBA Meeting Invitation

Tuesday,  June 3, 7:30 PM

Oregon Ridge Nature Center

Cockeysville, MD

The Central Maryland Beekeepers Assoc. is inviting all beekeepers to hear Ross Conrad, author of “Natural Beekeeping”, at their upcoming meeting. Ross will also join the Open Hive Demo at 6:00pm in the ORNC bee yard. Copies of his book will be available for sale. He is an excellent speaker with much to say about alternatives to "standard" beekeeping practices.

What are Your Bees Doing This Month

David Morris

Questions welcome at beefriend@verizon.net
A swarm in May is worth a bale of hay.

A swarm in June is worth a silver spoon.

A swarm in July isn't worth a fly.
As we are coming to the end of the main swarm season, this month I thought we should let our members share their swarm stories. Here are some good examples of “thinking outside the brood box”!
sWARm Stories
Think Fast!

By Patricia Derkash

My colony came through the winter very strong--with plenty of honey "within reach" of the cluster because I moved some frames around on a warm day in February (following the advice of my mentor, Leigh Walton, and having learned, after losing my first colony of bees in early March, 2007). I was off from work on Friday, April 25th and was finally getting around to adding another super to give the colony some more room.

I was literally carrying the additional super to the colony when a football size and shaped mass located in one of my azaleas caught my eye. Having only seen a swarm in person once before--at Scott's in the spring of 06'--I first said to myself, “That is an odd spot for a squirrel nest!” As I got closer it became very clear that my bees had swarmed and were gathering at the customary distance of approximately 50' away from the colony to regroup before moving to their new home.

I immediately decided that I was going to try and catch my own swarm. I quickly consulted my BUMBA Short Course materials and a book I have read a thousand times—“Backyard Beekeeping” by Kim Flottum--and went to work. (ed. Note: Kim is the featured speaker at the June 7, MSBA meeting.) Being a very small scale beekeeper, I don't have an overabundance of equipment--but I did have the super I was going to place on the hive. I scrounged around the wood scrap box I have in my basement and found some pieces to create a top and bottom for the super. I placed 4 frames in it and--for good measure--poured a bit of honey in the bottom of the box.

Fortunately, the swarm had congregated on an azalea--and not one of the many dogwoods I have in my yard--and were only 2' or so above the ground. I donned my bee gear, placed the super below the swarm, sprayed them with sugar water and then cut the branch they were hanging from. I was lucky because the vast majority of the bees--including the queen fell right in place in between the frames. Within minutes there were bees standing on the edge of the super fanning--which made me very happy. After about an hour, I put in some more frames, closed the box and brought my new colony back to the area of the yard where my first colony resides.

[image: image1.jpg]



(Editor: See the rest of the photos on the BUMBA Yahoo Groups web site.)
After I was finished I ordered some additional equipment and voila! --I now have two colonies! I obviously waited too long to take action to prevent swarming, but as luck would have it--I happened to be home for the event--something I feel very fortunate about. I am attaching a few pictures I took during the process. Thank you for the opportunity to share my 'swarm story.'

What is a swarm in March worth?  What about FIVE in April? 

By Edmee Geis

I am a new beekeeper and I do not live at the same site as my bees. I over-wintered two colonies in Lothian.

My bees FIRST swarmed on March  16!  The kids and I were planting potatoes. A sound like I had never heard rose from the edge of the wood. Lots of bees were flying, some hanging from the bottom board, and many lit in a locust tree!  I peeked in the strong hive; it was still boiling with bees so I supered the  hive. Then rushed home to get a box and more frames together. When I returned 40 minutes later the swarm was gone but the new super was now full  of bees.  Did the swarm go back into its old enlarged hive?   Who knows. 

 All seemed great until early April when I had another swarm.  I caught this swarm in a makeshift box and put a few empty super frames in and fed them sugar water.  I went up to Miller's in Baltimore and got a complete hive to move them to. When I got back that afternoon there was an additional swarm-which I caught in the new brood box.  Then two days later another swarm!  Inconceivable! Where were these bees coming from?  Four swarms to date!
Some  friends helped me make a  box and I went out to catch the girls... But this 4th swarm, which looked manageable when it rested on the  blackberry tangle, was unlike the other football sized swarms. This was gigantic!! Huge numbers of bees had moved (kindly) to  two spare fence rails.  Where is the camera!?  I banged the rails against the box. Many bees dropped, some even inside the box, but most fell unceremoniously in front of the opening.  They marched in just like said they would in the book! Could these bees have been from my hives?  The original hives still seemed to have plenty of bees.  Were these bees that had absconded from another keeper? Or could they have been feral bees? 

That night  my husband and I moved the  "big swarm" to the bee yard (about 30 feet away)  

 I was off to Miller's, again: I would not be caught unaware again. I thought all was said and done,  but  two more swarms followed in mid-April. This time I all the equipment I needed. I had difficulty with one of these swarms. I did not catch the queen on the  first try so the swarm left their new brood box. They were clinging at eye level to a small locust tree all wrapped in honeysuckle.  Lucky for me the tree wasn't wrapped in poison ivy!  I saw Her Highness and thought, "Ooh, I will just reach in and grab her and then all the bees will follow." But in that moment she was gone from sight. I tried to sweep the bees into a box. I received my first real sting, tried to flick out the stinger, but ended up with more venom and had an itchy hand for 2 weeks.   

I combined some of the hives that seemed to have no evidence of eggs with a queen-right hive.  I now have five hives. Three are fabulous, one is slow - but building, and last year's weaker hive is still under-performing. I  would have liked two strong hives total, but that is what I get for not reversing the brood boxes when we had that 80 degree day in January or February.  Mmmm.

The Perfect Swarm (or a fool’s way of thinking ahead)
By Scott Seccomb

Despite my best efforts through clipping and splitting, I still had 2 swarms out of 6 colonies this May. I am fortunate that I can keep a pretty close eye on the apiary, can spy most all activity on a daily basis, and make adjustments on the spot. Although being self-employed will run you hard, it does have it’s advantages, like having a look at all the prime times.

One day I was out and about around lunch time and I saw a swarm forming up in the hedgerow. I looked at it a little later and saw it was pretty small and decided not to bother with it, about a half hour after that, it had become a 4 pounder. At this point I’m thinking I don’t need another colony, I just want those workers back. Now, he who preaches about extra equipment ought to have some around, right? Well sometimes the preacher messes up too. All I had was a honey super with frames and foundation and a double screen divider board. So I threw the double screen on top of a honey super, on a producing colony, put the new honey super with foundation on that and banged the swarm in and closed it up. 

My plan was to go in the next day and kill the queen and recombine the workers into the colony with newspaper for a bigger field force. Well as soon as I turned around, here comes the queen out of that super and off she tried to fly, while I was frantically swatting at her with my hand, knocking her to the ground on several occasions. Thinking they would swarm again if the queen left, I stayed on her. Finally I swatted her to the ground and lost sight of her, so I went over and stomped all over the place for a few minutes knowing I must have killed her. 

No sooner did I turn around and look, and back in the divider board entrance she goes. Maybe I should have closed the entrance. Too late, I had my chance. Time to walk away and think about it. The next day it dawned on me. It just so happens I plopped that swarm down on that one colony that had a 4 year old queen and lots of drone brood in it. So my next bright idea is to re-queen it with that swarm. After tearing it all apart and searching for the old queen for over an hour, to no avail, I put it back together, removed the queen excluder, put newspaper on the top brood box, then the existing honey super, then newspaper again, then the super with the swarm in it; a double newspaper combine if you will. I figured that eventually everything would come together, then I could go back in and look for eggs or brood and have a newly re-queened colony. Seven days later I went back in and found only the smallest amount of drone larvae, in the right place, at the bottom of a frame. 

At this point, I’m not gonna sweat it too much. The queen I was trying to kill flew quite well and was small, so I figure she might not have been mated yet. It’s time to give them a chance and see if they really do know what they’re doing. Moral of the story is; Think Before You Swat.

Swarm Duds

By David Morris
I had two swarm calls this year. The first, in mid-May, was in Bowie, from a family who was allergic to bees and said they were “on the driveway, behind the truck”, “An odd location”, I thought. Sure enough, when Adele and I arrived, there was a small cluster of bees on the asphalt. Poking around with my finger into the tightest cluster, I moved some bees around, looking for the queen. Sure enough, I found her, dead. This was a day or so after that terribly stormy and windy weekend in mid-May, and I speculate that the unfortunate swarm was caught in the open. The queen must have been killed by the bad weather and dropped to the ground, where her lingering pheromones retained a few hundred remaining loyalists. Such a sad end for a swarm.

The second call was to Old Bowie, a large, “prime swarm”, just “six feet” off the ground. I’ve heard that before only to find it 12 feet up, or higher. Sure enough, an hour later, when I arrived, the swarm had moved to a tree limb 20’ high over the street. You would need a cherry picker to get them. The caller showed me where they had been, and you could see wax deposits on a tree branch, just six feet off the ground! If I had only been 30 minutes sooner!

FREE STATE Bee Supply
Your local bee supply dealer

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313, Waldorf, MD. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!
Dave and Laura Polk



BUMBA 2008 Calendar
2008 Beekeeping Activities & Dates
Items in BOLD are held at Watkins Nature Center.
June  5  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm
June 7  MSBA Summer Mtg
June 14  PGCC Class
July Events 

Carroll County 4H/FFA Fair www.carrollcountyfair.com
August Events

Aug 7  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm
Aug 4-8 EAS Short Course and Conference easternapicuture.org

Howard County Fair www.howardcountyfair.org

Montgomery County Fair www.mcagfair.com

Aug 24-Sept 3  Maryland State Fair www.marylandstatefair.com
September Events

Prince George’s County Fair www.countyfair.org

Anne Arundel County Fair www.aacountyfair.org

Charles County Fair www.charlescountyfair.com

Great Frederick Fair www.thegreatfrederickfair.com
St. Mary’s County Fair www.somd.com/smcfair 

Calvert County Fair www.calvertcountyfair.com

Animal Fest at Cosca Park, Clinton, Md.
Oct 2  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm

Nov 1  MSBA Fall Mtg
Dec 4  BUMBA Board Mtg at Panneras 7:30pm
Dec 9  Holiday Party 6:30 – 10:00 (arrive at 6 PM for setup)
One Last Word: DUES!                                                Please check the year on your label!
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Phil loves to find checks in the mailbox.  Send your dues check to: 

Mail $15  to Phil Hazen, BUMBA Treas., 330 HIGHVIEW RD., TRACY'S LANDING, MD, 20779
NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________
ADDRESS: __________________________________________________________________________
CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP _____________________
TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________
( Check if you would like a hardcopy of the newsletter in addition to an email copy.

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.
BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your BUMBA Calendar:

February  7
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting
February  16
MSBA Winter Meeting, 9:30 AM

March  13
7:30 PM Short Course 

March  20
7:30 PM Short Course

March  27
7:30 PM Short Course

April 3  
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting

April  10
7:30 PM Short Course

April  12
10 – 4 PM, Field Day

June 5   
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 
June 7    
MSBA Summer Mtg, 9:30 AM

August 7 
7:30 p.m. BUMBA Meeting 
August 4-8 
EAS Short course & Conference
Oct 2     
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Nov 1    
MSBA Fall mtg., 9:30 AM, MDA Hq, 50 Harry S. Truman Pkwy, Annapolis

Dec 9    
Holiday Party 6:30 PM
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Phil Hazen 
410-867-4911
PhilRuthHazen@verizon.net
Sec’y 
Margaret Paxton
301-702-9310

Editor 
David Morris
301-725-6185 
beefriend@verizon.net
Inspector  
Jerry Fischer 
301-261-8106 ext. 5920
 fischeje@mda.state.md.us
MSBA Pres. 
Steve McDaniel
410-239-7496
steve@mcdanielphotography.com
David Morris

BUMBA Editor
9309 Montpelier Drive

Laurel, MD 20708-2553
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